HARRIS COUNTY MUNICIPAL UTILITY DISTRICT NO. 286

Minutes of Board of Directors Meeting

September 10, 2012

ACTIONS TAKEN

1. The Board of Directors (“Board”) voted to approve the minutes of the August 6, 2012 meeting as written.
2. The Board approved the Operations and Maintenance Report presented by Environmental Development Partners, L.L.C. (“EDP”).
3. The Board approved the Engineering Report and the invoices presented by Dennis Eby of Eby Engineers, Inc. 
4. The Board approved the Bookkeeper’s Report as presented by Claudia Redden of Claudia Redden & Associates, L.L.C., including the checks presented for payment.
5. The Board approved the Tax Assessor-Collector’s Report as presented by Michael Arterburn of Utility Tax Service L.L.C., including payment of the bills associated therewith.  
6. The Board voted to accept a proposed debt service and maintenance tax rates for 2012 and to authorize advertisement of its intent to adopt such rates at its next meeting.
7. The Board voted to approve the proposed budget for fiscal year 2013.
8. The Board authorized the Bookkeeper to file an unclaimed property report with the state comptroller as required. 

9. The Board authorized payment of $5,000 to the Fallen Warrior’s Memorial Program for use to purchase recreational facilities, subject to confirmation of certain issues by the Board. 

10. The Board authorized an expenditure of up to $2,500, in connection with the October 2, 2012 presentation to be held at the park to address water conservation and related issues.

________________________________________________________________________

The Board of Harris County Municipal Utility District No. 286 ("District") met at the Board’s regular meeting place, 8015 FM 1960 West, Houston, Harris, County, Texas 77070 on September 10, 2012 in accordance with the duly posted notice of meeting, and the roll was called of the duly constituted officers and members of said Board of Directors, as follows:

David Geaslen, President

Paul D. Nicosia, Vice-President

Michael Rhodes, Secretary

Steve Garner, Assistant Secretary

Rosalind Theriot, Director

All of said persons were present, therefore constituting a quorum.
Also present were Officer Blackledge and Officer Lopez of the Harris County Constable’s Office, Precinct No. 4; Claudia Redden of Claudia Redden & Associates L.L.C.; Dennis Eby of Eby Engineers, Inc. ("Eby"); Karl Skarboszewski of Environmental Development Partners, L.L.C. ("EDP"); Spencer Creed of Schwartz, Page, & Harding, L.L.P. ("SPH"); Kevin Drewes of Genesis Capital Management (“Genesis”); Michael Arterburn of Utility Tax Service, L. L. C.; and Jacquelin Harvell,  administrative assistant.
The meeting was called to order at 6:00 p.m. by President Geaslen.

APPROVAL OF MINUTES

The President asked that the approval of past minutes be given first consideration.  After review, upon motion made by Director Garner, seconded by Director Nicosia, the Board voted unanimously to approve the minutes of the August 6, 2012 meeting, as written. 
Mr. Drewes entered the meeting at this time. 
TAX ASSESSOR-COLLECTOR REPORT


Mr. Michael Arterburn was next recognized by the President for discussion of the District’s tax matters.  He disseminated to and reviewed with the Board the Tax Assessor-Collector’s Report dated as of August 31, 2012 a copy of which is attached hereto and considered a part of these minutes as Exhibit A.  

He reviewed the total receivables, the cash balance, disbursements, and checks as reflected in the report. Mr. Arterburn stated that collections are at 99% for the tax years 2009, 2010, and 2011

Additionally, Mr. Arterburn stated that he is waiting for an original certified value that cannot be assessed until the final appraisal account is verified.

After discussion of the aforementioned matters, Director Nicosia moved that the Tax Assessor-Collector Report be approved as presented, and that the checks, as identified in said report, be approved for payment.  Director Theriot seconded said motion, which carried unanimously.


Ms. Redden entered the meeting during the Tax Assessor’s report. Officer Blackledge entered and exited the meeting during the report.
OPERATIONS REPORT


The Board next considered the Operations and Maintenance Report.  In connection therewith, Mr. Skarboszewski of EDP presented and reviewed with the Board the Operations and Maintenance Report dated August 3, 2012, a copy of which is attached hereto as Exhibit B.  


 Mr. Skarboszewski began by briefly noting the cypress creek flooding in recent months. He verified that required action had been taken to control and repair damage. Mr. Skarboszewski next stated that Lonestar College requested another copy of the estimate they were previously provided for the installation of backflow preventor. He noted that EDP was still waiting to hear back from Lonestar before proceeding with the installation

     Mr. Skarboszewski updated the Board on the valve survey, stating that four valves were recently located and sixteen (16) are still awaiting location. Mr. Skarboszewski agreed to work with Mr. Eby and attempt to complete this before the next meeting.

Mr. Skarboszewski next addressed water plant security. He stated that EDP has recently met with representatives of Harris County MUD 18 and Lake Forest Utility District because multiple water plants in the area have been targeted and their copper wiring has been stolen. He noted that the sewer plant in Lake Forest was recently vandalized and one in Katy had incurred $97,000 in damages. The Board noted that they are extremely intent on having their security cameras up and running and monitored off site. Mr. Eby stated that he has been working with Comcast and that internet service to the plant will cost $86 a month. Mr. Eby also stated that he will be working to obtain a service that will download the security camera feed every night onto a remote server so that the recordings cannot be stolen from the site.  Mr. Skarboszewski also noted that the double gates at the plants provide good protection. Mr. Skarboszewski noted that the Constable now has keys to the plants and the combinations to the locks. The Constables have also been asked to use the restrooms at the plants for visibility. The Board discussed further options including more lighting. Mr. Eby stated that there is a box that can be built to cover the entrance lock. He explained that it will be cumbersome for the people who need to access the plant, but that it can’t be cut and is therefore a good theft deterrent.  He explained that it is feasible to put that type of a box on the outside gate which would prevent having the chains cut. The Board then had some discussion about installation of reverse spikes. Mr. Eby noted that some plants have gone to a monitored laser beam system. He explained that this system simply notifies the alarm company if a break in the beam is detected and the beams would be set up around the plant, not at the gate. The Board requested that Mr. Skarboszewski obtain three estimates for installation of such a system. The Board also considered the area between the fence and trail at the water plant and it was suggested that Mr. Eby review the location and consider the possibility of constructing a ditch that would force a driver to use the gated entrance. Mr. Skarboszewski noted that EDP is now working with a task force and the Department of Public Safety In Austin and will present new security options for this problem in the upcoming months.

Mr. Skarboszewski then discussed the remainder of his report including service orders, utility billing, and receivables. He stated that, per page 6 of his report, there are currently 347 connections in the District. He verified that the water quality monitoring report looks good and that there were no violations at the plants. Mr. Skarboszewski reviewed the water production report and wastewater discharge report, noting the rainfall during the month. Mr. Skarboszewski stated that two door hangers were posted and thirteen (13) letters were sent during the month concerning delinquent accounts; and the final page of his report listed the delinquent accounts, and the accounts pending termination.

Finally, the Board requested that Mr. Thiry provide an update on the sidewalk repair issue addressed at the last meeting.

After discussion, Director Rhodes moved that the Operations and Maintenance Report be approved as presented. Director Nicosia seconded said motion, which unanimously carried. 

Mr. Creed, Officer Blackledge, and Corporal Lopez entered the meeting during the Operator’s report.

SECURITY PATROL REPORT BY THE CONSTABLE'S OFFICE

The President recognized Officer Blackledge, and Corporal Lopez, who introduced themselves then reported on recent activities within the District, as noted on the Harris County Constable's Security Patrol Report for August 2012, attached hereto as Exhibit C.  They noted that August had been a fairly quiet month, with no alarms, and only a few suspicious vehicle/people calls. Officer Blackledge stated that he has been clearing the park out at night, placing orange stickers on illegally parked vehicles, and going by the water and wastewater plants frequently. After their report, the officer’s exited the meeting.

2012 TAX RATE RECOMMENDATION


Mr. Creed presented the Board with the recommendation of the District’s Financial Advisor, RBC capital markets (“RBC”), regarding the proposed 2012 debt service tax rate, a copy of which is attached hereto as Exhibit D. Mr. Creed noted that Mr. David Smalling will be replacing Duncan Lamme as the District’s representative from RBC, but that Mr. Smalling was unable to attend tonight’s meeting. The Board noted that it desired to maintain the same allocation among its debt service and maintenance tax rates as levied in 2011, in order to maintain flexibility and the ability to increase its maintenance tax in the future, and that transfers can be made from the operating fund to the debt service fund as required. There next followed a discussion concerning the requirements for notice of the District’s intention to adopt a 2012 tax rate pursuant to the Texas Water Code. 

Mr. Creed noted the trend of decreased assessed valuations in the District that have occurred over the last several years. Following discussion, upon motion by Director Nicosia and seconded by Director Rhodes, the Board proposed a 2012 debt service tax rate of $ .0475 and a maintenance tax rate of $ .1325 and that the District’s tax assessor-collector be authorized to publish notice of the District’s intention to adopt a 2012 tax rate at its next meeting in the form and time required by law.
ENGINEERING REPORT

President Geaslen then recognized Mr. Eby for presentation of the Engineer’s Report dated September 10, 2012 relative to the status of various projects within the District, a copy of which is attached hereto as Exhibit E.  

Mr. Eby noted, in Item #2 of his report, that he did review the plans for the Centre at Cypress Creek’s driveway access to its generator facilities. He verified that in the area there is no District easement for the water line and so, although a consent to encroachment was previously approved, it will not be needed. Mr. Creed noted that the document had not yet been finalized and that he would close the file for same. 
Mr. Eby reviewed the invoices in his report including items from the park. He stated that Bryan Gardens has installed the new irrigation on the southeastern part of park and that they charged $525 for the additional requested clean up. President Geaslen then noted that the area where the silt was removed really needs to be pressure washed, because it is not exposed to the rain. At this time the Board chose to take no action. Mr. Eby also reviewed the invoice from RSW, L.L.C. for site work at the pond and stated that the NTS bill was for repair to damage to the lights and electrical fixtures at the park.
Mr. Eby next requested that the Board review the two proposals in his report. He explained that the proposal from Bryan Gardens for work at the park includes replacing some plantings and mulch totaling approximately $1700. The Board noted that they had already authorized another company to re-mulch the playground, but Mr. Eby informed the Board that the authorized company had not shown up to complete the work yet. After some discussion the Board decided not to approve the proposed work and to wait until spring to do more planting and mulching.
At this time Mr. Eby discussed the last page of his report. He reviewed potential options regarding the parking lot for the park, including providing an additional eight parking spaces. Mr. Eby explained that he obtained pricing for work that would give additional parking at the park, but that it is in a flood plain and that it may not get approved by the County. Mr. Eby noted that he is willing to meet with the County about the proposal or that he can keep designing. He verified that there is a slope on the north side of the area and that some grading modifications may need to be done. The Board considered a low retaining wall, and considered potential liabilities of same. After some discussion it was requested that the cable fence be extended to prevent four-wheeler vehicles from driving back down to the bridge. The Board opted to postpone discussion of permanent re-purposing of the area for the time being.
Director Theriot notified the Engineer that a piece of playground equipment is broken. Mr. Eby verified that he had removed the broken equipment, temporarily covered the embedded piece, and will have an estimate prepared to replace the damage. Further Mr. Eby noted that one of the water fountains has a leak, and that he will get bids for its repair. He noted that if the bids are within Director Geaslen’s designated authority he will work with him to make the repairs prior to the next meeting.
The Board then directed its attention to the security cameras at the park. Mr. Eby stated that C-Link has not been responsive about getting there to fix them. He stated that C-Link cannot get out to do the repairs until this week. He also stated that, regardless of their state, he can’t get online to look at them, so he doesn’t know if they’re hooked up or not. Mr. Eby verified that he asked C-Link to fix this some time ago. He stated that if he does not receive a response this week he will find another company to work with. Additionally, Mr. Eby noted that he did sign a one year contract for district internet service with Comcast and that he is looking into a vendor to download the server every night. 

After discussion, Director Rhodes moved that the Engineering Report be approved as presented. Director Nicosia seconded said motion, which unanimously carried.

PROVISION OF WATER SERVICE TO PROPERTY OWNED BY TCH NORTHWEST ASSOCIATES (“TCH”)

Mr. Creed advised the Board that a draft water supply contract had been provided to Mr. Thiry, Mr. Eby, and TCH representatives for review and comment. He noted that TCH is currently reviewing the expense of receiving water from the District versus re-routing service for their garage building to be received from Malcomson Road MUD (“Malcomson”). He further noted that TCH is exploring the possibility of Malcomson contracting directly with the District for the provision of water service rather than TCH being the contracting party. Following discussion, the Board deferred further action until comments are received from TCH.

BOOKKEEPING REPORT
The Board considered the Bookkeeper’s Report.  In connection therewith, Ms. Redden reviewed with the Board the Bookkeeping Report dated September 10, 2012, a copy of which is attached hereto as Exhibit F, including the checks presented for payment.  


Ms. Redden reviewed for the Board the transfers and debt service fund payment. She asked that the Board disregard page 1 of her report, as it printed incorrectly.  Ms. Redden further reviewed receivable and collections, checks, and investments. She also noted that the Bond payment due on Sept 1 was paid and that the next bond payment is March 2013.  Ms. Redden further discussed the District’s electricity usage, chloramine credit, debt service fund requirements, tax revenue, and expenditures. When reviewing the vendor history, the Board noted that in one year they will need to begin to look at bids from other electrical energy providers. 


Finally, Ms. Redden reviewed the final budget that she provided to the Board, a copy of which is also attached as Exhibit F. The Board then had some discussion regarding the maintenance tax revenue and Lonestar buildings. Ms. Redden advised that the yellow boxes on the budget are estimates and that they are coming in higher than estimated presently. The Board had some further discussion after which Director Nicosia made a motion to accept the proposed budget as presented. Director Garner seconded the motion which carried without dissent.


After discussion, Director Rhodes moved that the Bookkeeping Report be approved as presented. Director Theriot seconded said motion, which unanimously carried.
UNCLAIMED PROPERTY REPORT
Director Rhodes made a motion to authorize the bookkeeper to file an unclaimed property report as of June 30, 2012, with the state comptroller if necessary. Director Theriot seconded the motion and it carried without dissent.
PUBLIC POWER POOL
Director Rhodes made a motion to ratify the Board’s prior action to submit paperwork indicating the District’s withdrawal from the Public Power Pool for the future term. Director Theriot seconded the motion, which carried unanimously.
DEVELOPERS' REPORTS  
TCH NORTH WEST ASSOCIATES L.P. (“Trammell Crowe”)
At this time the Board noted that no representative of Trammell Crowe was present to discuss matters previously addressed regarding the provision of water service to its parking garage located outside of the District. 
GENESIS CAPTIAL PARTNER, L.L.C. (“Genesis”)
Mr. Drewes was present and stated that Genesis is still in ongoing discussions with a potential hotel tenant and that meters were installed as required to obtain an evaporation credit in connection with water used at its cooling tower facilities.  
HEWLETT-PACKARD COMPANY (“HP”)
The President recognized that no representative of HP was present at this meeting.
LONE STAR COLLEGE SYSTEM (“Lonestar”)

Director Garner informed the Board that Lonestar plans to break ground in 8 months to rebuild the property they recently demolished. Mr. Eby requested that the plans be sent for his review as he must maintain records concerning capacity use. Director Garner stated that the building is in the early plans as the architect was just approved. He further stated that enrollment is up 37% at that location and that there are plans to open up a childcare center paid for by Noble Energy and run by the YMCA.

.   
CENTRE AT CYPRESS CREEK (“The Centre”)
The Board deferred consideration of the status of development of the Centre at Cypress Creek after noting that no representatives were present to discuss same.  

UTILITY COMMITMENT REQUESTS

There were no utility commitments to be considered at this time.
ATTORNEY’S REPORT

Mr. Creed first addressed the issue of a potential financial contribution by the District  to the Fallen Warriors Memorial, which was discussed at the prior meeting. Mr. Creed noted that the memorial is to be located approximately one mile from the District’s boundaries and therefore its facilities are going to be accessible to the residents of the District. He then stated that the concern is whether or not money that the District would provide would be spent on things that are considered “recreational facilities” under TCEQ guidelines. He noted that term includes such things as benches, water fountains, landscaping, irrigation, walking trails etc. Mr. Creed noted that one of the things listed in the memorial materials as being available for donation is benches. He stated that if the District can purchase benches for donation or if a cash donation can be made with the understanding that it is only to be spent on recreational facilities as described above, then those may be acceptable options. Mr. Creed further advised that a clear paper trail for what the funds are being spent on should be requested, because of the limitations on what District money can be used for. Director Nicosia agreed to follow up with the memorial representatives and inquire as to how much the benches would cost. The Board considered a $5,000 donation for purchase of benches with plaques reflecting the District as the donor. Because of the closeness of the deadline for the memorial dedication ceremony, the Board discussed approving a $5,000 donation subject to the requirements stipulated by the attorney. Director Nicosia made a motion to approve such donation pending all legal requirements are met. Director Rhodes seconded the motion which carried without dissent.  

. Creed stated that at this time the Board would normally engage the auditor to prepare its fiscal year audit but that last year the District approved a two year engagement. 
DISTRICT WEBSITE


Director Theriot stated that she has completed the updates on the website park and map tabs, but that she is still waiting on Don Dulin for a site traffic report. 

WATER CONSERVATION MEETING
The Board noted that the annual water conservation meeting is scheduled for October 2 from 6:30 to 8:30 at Lakewood Crossing Park. Director Nicosia motioned that the available amount of funds authorized for the program be up to $2500. Director Rhodes seconded the motion, which carried without dissent.  Director Theriot noted that she will put up signage closing the park two hours before hand so that she can prep the area for the meeting.
ADJOURNMENT OF BOARD MEETING

Citing no further business to come before the Board at this time, Director Theriot made a motion to adjourn at 7:40 p.m., duly seconded by Director Rhodes, which carried without dissent.






________________________________
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